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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 9:55 p.m.

3             MAYOR BRAYMAN: I will call the

4 hearing to order which was scheduled to start

5 at 8:00 p.m., but it is starting now at five

6 minutes to ten.

7             And this is the hearing on Albar,

8 A-l-b-a-r, LLC, Alan Wanuck, President,

9 Secretary, Treasurer trading as Thirsty

10 Turtle, 7416 Baltimore Avenue, College Park,

11 Maryland 20740 for Class B, BLX, beer, wine

12 and liquor license.

13             The way we've been operating this,

14 did everybody hear the instructions I've given

15 at the first two hearings?

16             MS. FERGUSON: Ms. Carter has

17 waived a reading of the criteria as being

18 knowledgeable about what they are.

19             MR. BRAYMAN: All right, okay.  I

20 thank you for that.  So the way that we'll

21 start this, we'll let Mr. Ryan go forward and

22 present the concerns and see if there's
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1 questions.

2             And then, Ms. Carter, we'd give

3 you an opportunity.

4             MS. CARTER: Thank you.

5             MR. BRAYMAN: All right, Mr. Ryan,

6 good evening.

7             MR. RYAN: Yes, thank you, Mr.

8 Mayor.  I'm still Bob Ryan, Director of Public

9 Services.  And the Council raised the issue in

10 regards to service of food at Thirsty Turtle.

11             In the packet you received this

12 weekend, you see advertising that Thirsty

13 Turtle is serving lunch and dinner.  We

14 verified that today.  One of our staff had

15 lunch at Thirsty Turtle and confirmed that

16 there is a menu and they were able to order

17 and be served food.

18             The only other staff concern, at

19 this point in time, as I'm sure most of you

20 know some of the history.  Thirsty Turtle did

21 some extensive interior renovations to add

22 additional exit capacity to the original
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1 structure, when they were denied use of rear

2 exits by an adjacent property owner.  So they

3 did make that extensive interior modification.

4             Enclosed in your packet was the

5 current posting from Prince George's County

6 Fire Department of the capacity of the

7 different levels.

8             The second floor level has a legal

9 capacity of 515 people.  The downstairs in the

10 Scoreboard Lounge, has a capacity of 97.  And

11 the rest of the first floor has a capacity of

12 336 people.

13             Staff's only remaining concern is

14 in regards to the second floor and the

15 ability, you know, of the business to manage

16 the flow of people from first floor to second

17 floor.  That's one of our concerns.

18             Code Enforcement Officers have

19 reported some overcrowding on the second

20 floor.  There was, you know, corrected when

21 they brought it to the attention of

22 Management, but our concern is with
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1 maintaining the capacities as is now posted in

2 the building.  As I mentioned, Council's

3 concern for menu, it appears to us there is a

4 menu.  And you can order from it and be

5 served.

6             MR. BRAYMAN: Mr. Ryan, did not

7 staff also relate to us information regarding

8 a violent incident that occurred in the

9 establishment?

10             MR. RYAN: There was one incident,

11 to our knowledge, recently, soon after the

12 establishment opened, I would say within the

13 first month.

14             Where Police reported to us there

15 had been a cutting on the second floor.  And

16 the victim went outside and flagged down a

17 University Police car to report the cutting.

18             And, to our knowledge, the suspect

19 has not been, has not been arrested at this

20 point in time.  The suspect fled the scene and

21 I think that case is still under

22 investigation.
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1             MR. BRAYMAN: And I'll list that as

2 an additional staff concern?

3             MR. RYAN: You may.  

4             MR. BRAYMAN: Any other information

5 on that?

6             MR. RYAN: Not at this time.

7             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay, all right.  Mr.

8 Perry, questions of Mr. Ryan?

9             MR. PERRY: Mr. Ryan, are there any

10 other incidents of police involvement inside

11 the establishment?

12             MR. RYAN: All of the

13 establishments you've heard tonight, we asked

14 District 1, Prince George's County Police if

15 they had any concerns.

16             The report back, we did get a list

17 of incidents that were in front of

18 establishments.  You know, disorderly people

19 from different establishments that had been

20 ejected and police called.

21             But the police reported back to us

22 that none were so egregious that they, that
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1 they wanted to come tonight and bring it to

2 your attention.

3             MR. PERRY: The other thing is the

4 staff reported that Prince George's County

5 Liquor Inspectors had cited no one in the city

6 in the last year for underage drinking.

7             So I'm to presume that underage

8 drinking has stopped in College Park?

9             MR. RYAN: Presume what you will. 

10 The report was that no citations were issued.

11             MR. PERRY: Okay, thank you.

12             MR. BRAYMAN: Anyone else, any

13 questions?  Out of the, oh, Mr. Wojahn.

14             MR. WOJAHN: I'm wondering about

15 this capacity issue.  Are there any other, any

16 other bars or places that have had this

17 problem of there being multiple floors and

18 people fluctuating freely between floors, like

19 this?

20             MR. RYAN: We have had some

21 concerns with Cornerstone, they have similar,

22 an interior stair where people can flow back
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1 and forth.

2             MR. WOJAHN: How have they

3 addressed it?

4             MR. RYAN: Actually that

5 establishment is not up right now.

6             MR. BRAYMAN: Why don't you try to

7 address that, Mr. Ryan?

8             MR. RYAN: When we see

9 overcrowding, our practice has been for our

10 Code Enforcement Officers to go to management. 

11 And in almost every case immediate action is

12 taken.

13             They stop people from coming in. 

14 In some cases they've emptied out bars and

15 allowed, you know, the posted capacity back

16 in.  

17             So, it's, it's a problem that's

18 going to continue as long as you have public

19 assembly buildings, and that's why we send

20 Code Enforcement Officers out in the evening.

21             MR. BRAYMAN: Do you have a

22 proposed resolution?  Or have you reached out
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1 through the management of Thirsty Turtle?

2             MR. RYAN: Through our Code

3 Enforcement Officer assigned to that building,

4 we have.

5             MR. BRAYMAN: So do you see any

6 long term solutions?

7             MR. RYAN: I think long term we're

8 going to be working continuously with the, you

9 know, with the management.  I expect later

10 this year and this is premature even to

11 mention it, but  there is now a requirement

12 for crowd management training for these types

13 of establishments within the Fire Code.

14             But no one is offering it yet, and

15 so we're waiting for Prince George's County to

16 have a program available that we can offer to

17 public assembly managers.

18             It's not available yet, but we'll

19 be working with the county in the future to

20 offer that kind of training.  So that will be

21 a way that we would be addressing overcrowding

22 in the future.
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1             MR. BRAYMAN: Mr. Ryan, the list of

2 incidents that the police provided to you,

3 were there any other incidents alleged to have

4 been in the interior, in an establishment?

5             You don't need to name the

6 establishment, I'm just wondering if there's

7 other incidents.

8             MR. RYAN: In any other

9 establishments?

10             MR. BRAYMAN: Right.

11             MR. RYAN: Some disorderly people

12 from, I mean normally the police would be

13 called, the disorderly person would leave.

14             MR. BRAYMAN: Nothing along the

15 lines of bodily injury or something from one

16 to another?

17             MR. RYAN: No, not that I'm aware

18 of.

19             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay, all right.  And

20 this is the only one that you're aware of in

21 this establishment?

22             MR. RYAN: Where there was an
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1 injury, yes.

2             MR. BRAYMAN: All right.  Ms.

3 Stullich.

4             MS. STULLICH: Thank you, Mr.

5 Mayor.  I'm wondering, Mr. Ryan, if you read

6 the column in the Diamondback that I read

7 about, very excited about the Thirsty Turtle

8 which is certainly good to hear and commenting

9 about a fellow patron who was a freshman

10 student who had gotten past the front door and

11 was able to drink freely.

12             And I just wondered, I know you

13 can't comment on the extent to which that's

14 true or not, but what I'm wondering is to what

15 extent is there enforcement action that's

16 actually trying to determine whether that's

17 happening or not?

18             MR. RYAN: There are Prince

19 George's County Liquor Inspectors here who are

20 willing to answer those kinds of questions. 

21 I can't answer that question.

22             MS. STULLICH: I would like to ask
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1 those questions when the time comes.  Thank

2 you, Mr. Ryan.

3             MR. BRAYMAN: Well, let's get

4 through our hearing and then see where we're

5 at, okay?

6             MS. STULLICH: Sure, thank you.

7             MR. BRAYMAN: Fair enough?

8             MS. STULLICH: Fair enough.

9             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay.  All right, not

10 seeing any other hands, thank you, Mr. Ryan. 

11 Ms. Carter.  You can start with an opening

12 statement if you wish.  You've heard the

13 concerns, if you can address them.

14             MS. CARTER: Good evening, Mr.

15 Mayor, members of the Council.  For those of

16 you who haven't met me yet, I'm Linda Carter

17 and I do a fair amount of Liquor Licensing

18 work in Prince George's County and have been

19 before a number of you on many occasions.

20             And at equally early hours in the

21 morning.  I've brought with me tonight a menu

22 that I'd like to give you all.
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1             You heard Mr. Ryan indicate that a

2 staff member actually went to the Thirsty

3 Turtle today for lunch and ate.  The menu is

4 actually pretty extensive.

5             Obviously, as is the case with any

6 business when it's new, there are always

7 glitches, there are always things that you

8 have to overcome and learn to do better.

9             Thirsty Turtle is no exception. 

10 But we are pleased to report that on Saturday,

11 our food to alcohol ratio was 48.5 to 51.5. 

12 Which I think for a downtown College Park

13 establishment, is pretty impressive.

14             That's what we're aiming for.  I

15 know your goal, pursuant to the property use

16 agreement, is 40/60, but Alan would like more. 

17 You know his background, Alario's, although

18 it's always had an alcoholic beverage license

19 has always been a restaurant, first and

20 foremost.

21             You can't be in downtown College

22 Park and not accommodate the students in the
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1 area.  But that doesn't mean that you have to

2 give up being a restaurant.

3             Alan and his staff currently

4 employ 12 full-time kitchen staff at the

5 Thirsty Turtle.  Now, obviously, all 12 of

6 them are not there at one time, but it's a

7 kitchen staff of 12.

8             So in terms of the food/alcohol

9 ratio, we are well on our way.  In terms of

10 the police incident that Mr. Ryan discussed,

11 we are not, my clients are not aware of any

12 cutting. 

13             We are aware of an incident

14 involving a young woman who said that she was

15 hit by another individual.  Management went

16 through the entire establishment with her, was

17 unable to find anybody.

18             The police were called and the

19 incident report that was attached, it's

20 actually kind of interesting.  The phone

21 number that's on this police incident report

22 is actually the University of Maryland Police
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1 Department's number.

2             So the call was actually placed

3 from the University of Maryland.  In terms of

4 the overcrowding, there is, the e-mails in the

5 package that have been prepared are a little

6 bit confusing.

7             What I'm going to refer to is Item

8 Number 6, the e-mail from Bob Ryan,

9 information the Prince George's County Fire 

10 Department shut down the establishment on

11 December 6th.  That e-mail is not in, at least

12 it's not in the package that I picked up from

13 the back table tonight.

14             So I'm really not, I don't know

15 the contents of that particular incident.  

16             MR. BRAYMAN: Let me ask, were you

17 provided the e-mail, though, in another

18 package?

19             MS. CARTER: No.  No, we got

20 nothing until we walked in tonight and I

21 picked this up.  Other than the notice of

22 tonight's hearing.



9d4ce5fc-f914-47fa-8441-3a1173a27e98

202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 17

1             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay.  Alan, sorry,

2 but she's got to talk for you right now.  You

3 can get up after her if you want.

4             MS. CARTER: It's hard for him not

5 to talk, you all know that. 

6             MR. BRAYMAN: Very well.

7             (Laughter.)

8             MS. CARTER: Again, the Thirsty

9 Turtle works very hard to ensure that there is

10 very strict compliance with the laws of the

11 state and the rules of the Board.

12             And the regulations that are

13 imposed by the City of College Park.  One of

14 your Inspectors, Mr. Daves indicated that he

15 thought that there had been excessive capacity

16 on one night.

17             Immediately, the Thirsty Turtle

18 worked with him to ensure that there, that

19 that, that his perception was remedied.  And

20 I say it that way because when you go around

21 a room and start counting people and people

22 are moving.
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1             If you've got 500 or 200 or 800,

2 you can't tell a number.  It's not like these

3 bodies are standing still.  But, that wasn't

4 the approach that the Thirsty Turtle took.

5             He perceived a problem, they

6 attempted to remedy it.  There was a little

7 bit of a roadblock, if you will, at the base

8 of the steps.

9             And as your Inspector indicates

10 was resolved within two minutes.  That's the

11 type of operators these are.  It's not to say

12 there won't ever be a missed step, but there's

13 going to be an immediate correction.  We want

14 to work with the city.  They have a huge, huge

15 investment of capital, of time in this

16 establishment and they're going to work with

17 the city.

18             And with the Liquor Board and with

19 the county, to ensure that their investment

20 continues.  And if there are any questions,

21 we'd be happy to answer them.

22             MR. BRAYMAN: Well, let me just ask
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1 then about the, you referred to it as a police

2 incident.  Well, let me actually step back.

3             Just, for the record, you made a

4 comment that identified the property use

5 agreements.  That's not what this hearing is

6 about, okay?

7             So we're trying to work within the

8 confines of what the Liquor Board officially

9 recognizes.  Although those property use

10 agreements may or may not be reviewed by the

11 Liquor Board, that's more or less at their

12 discretion.

13             So, but I do take it that though

14 that it was germane to put forward about foods

15 being sold there and a large quantity on a

16 weekend night.

17             Is there, this menu that's going

18 around, there's a representation and I guess

19 a commitment now that this is fully

20 implemented and it's being cooked and served 

21 on-site?

22             MR. WANUCK: It has been
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1 implemented for about three weeks now.

2             MR. BRAYMAN: All right, well I

3 heard three weeks.

4             MS. CARTER: Three weeks.

5             MR. BRAYMAN: You indicated

6 something about this past Saturday.  I guess

7 that was just that food/alcohol ratio for that

8 night.

9             MS. CARTER: That's correct.

10             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay, all right.  And

11 that's going to continue.  I mean we had heard

12 that it was just appetizers, but it's actually

13 this full menu?

14             MS. CARTER: It did start off with

15 appetizers, if you all will remember the

16 kitchen wasn't exactly in stellar condition.

17             A lot of the equipment has been

18 replaced.  A lot of the other equipment has

19 been repaired.  And now that they can cook

20 fully, they're cooking fully.  Or they're

21 fully cooking.

22             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay, all right.  In
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1 the police incident, I think Mr. Ryan said

2 that he understood that somebody left the

3 establishment and waved down a University of

4 Maryland Police Officer.  That at least would

5 seem to be why that number might be on there.

6             You had said that it came from the

7 University of Maryland -- 

8             MS. CARTER: Yeah, it appears to

9 have come from the University.  We called the

10 number this evening and that's who answered

11 the phone.

12             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay, all right. 

13 Have you all implemented anything that,

14 whether it was the incident you described or

15 the incident that Mr. Ryan described.  And I

16 certainly hope that we all endeavor to figure

17 out which incident, is it one or two?

18             Or if it is one, which one it is. 

19 But has there been anything implement that

20 would -- 

21             MS. CARTER: Well, one of the

22 things for sure, currently Prince George's
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1 County Police Officers are hired by the

2 establishment and they are there on Tuesday

3 nights, Thursday nights, Friday nights and

4 Saturday nights.

5             They are also there on what the

6 Thirsty Turtle deems to be special event

7 nights.  For instance, if there was a big home

8 basketball game or a football game, that type

9 of thing.

10             MR. BRAYMAN: How many?

11             MS. CARTER: Who?  I'm looking for

12 answers here.

13             MR. BRAYMAN: Hours?

14             MS. CARTER: May I -- 

15             MR. BRAYMAN: Let me just ask,

16 would it be better for Mr. Wanuck to just come

17 up, would it be quicker?

18             MS. CARTER: He gives much shorter

19 answers.

20             MR. HALL: Well, Alan and I suffer

21 from the same disease.

22             (Laughter.)
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1             MS. CARTER: State your name,

2 please.

3             MR. HALL: My name is Thomas Hall,

4 I'm one of the owners of the Thirsty Turtle.

5             MR. BRAYMAN: All right, so we'll

6 just use that, if you could pop the mic up a

7 little bit.  

8             MR. HALL: Yeah, we do have police

9 officers.  We were a little bit new, so we've

10 added a lot of security, in an attempt to make

11 sure the patrons are safer.

12             So we now have our security, we

13 think, in order.  We've added quite a bit of

14 staff and we have them stationed and we have

15 them better trained.

16             And all the things that you do

17 when you're first starting out in a business. 

18 We're correcting as we go.  And we think we're

19 where we need to be now.

20             And I think the fact that the

21 incidents have gone to nothing will prove it,

22 but back to the officers, we have them
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1 staggered.

2             We'll have an officer come in at

3 10:00, who immediately joins me at the door. 

4 I actually, as an owner, work the door myself. 

5 I check Ids myself.  

6             I control the crowd myself.  I

7 check the line, myself.  I stay out there

8 every night, almost all night, to control

9 exactly what goes on in my line.

10             Who comes in, under what

11 conditions they come in or don't come in and

12 they Ids that they present.

13             But the officers will come in at

14 10:00, and then we'll stagger a second officer

15 in at about 11:00.  And generally I'll keep

16 them rotating upstairs and downstairs.  So at

17 all times there's an officer near the front or 

18 the door and at all times there's an officer

19 upstairs in the establishment.

20             MR. BRAYMAN: They're always

21 located either within or immediately adjacent

22 to the premise?
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1             MR. HALL: Yes.

2             MS. CARTER: Or sometimes in both

3 places.

4             MR. HALL: Yes.  Or they could be

5 in both places if we've requested it.  We try

6 to keep one of them in each area.  And then I

7 like them to check on me or be in the

8 proximity of the door every once in a while as

9 well.

10             MR. BRAYMAN: So that's, there's at

11 least one on from 10:00 p.m. until closing?

12             MR. HALL: Correct, sir.

13             MR. BRAYMAN: On those nights?  And

14 then the special events?

15             MR. HALL: Yes, sir.

16             MR. BRAYMAN:   And there's a

17 commitment that that will be continued?

18             MR. HALL: Yes, sir.

19             MR. BRAYMAN: Indefinitely?

20             MR. HALL: We think it's been a

21 great asset to us, so we have every intention

22 of continuing it for as long as we're there.
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1             MR. BRAYMAN: Can you come up?

2             MR. WANUCK: My name is Alan

3 Wanuck, primary owner of the Thirsty Turtle. 

4 Steve, I made a commitment to the city and I

5 kept with that promise.

6             From day one when we opened we had

7 officers on staff.  Was actually out of the

8 country at the time with family issues, and my

9 partners at the time, what happened is they

10 thought it wasn't going to be as busy.

11             And so they cut some of the

12 staffing down on the officers.  And nobody

13 knew what was going to happen during the

14 break, they figured it was going to be a very

15 quiet time.

16             Just on that, based on the fact of 

17 the food, when I first implemented the menu,

18 I had a five page menu there.  And we started,

19 we opened up, and I said, okay, let's go with

20 a limited menu, just the basic appetizers and

21 see what this kitchen can actually do and how

22 the flow is going to work.
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1             If it's going to be possible.  You 

2 all know I sat on this Council and I saw the

3 previous establishment, what it had done.  And

4 let's be realistic here, it didn't do what the

5 same was doing.

6             Because I've been in the food

7 industry for 27 years of my life, and there's

8 no way that that line could have produced it

9 from what I've seen done.

10             I had to do major changes in that

11 kitchen to make that thing work properly.  I

12 had to limit it down to a three-page menu. 

13 There's entrees that I want to put on my menu

14 that I haven't put on there yet, because we

15 still have to figure out a way of working them

16 in.

17             So we're going to be running

18 specials on lunches and dinners at this point,

19 because that kitchen right now, like Linda

20 said, I have 12 members full time on that.

21             I'm actually in the process of

22 hiring probably another four to five full time
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1 members in that kitchen to make it work the

2 way I want it to work.

3             All of you all know me for a long

4 time.  I said I was going to make this a

5 restaurant and a bar.  That's what I plan on

6 doing.

7             I mean, Steve, you were just there 

8 on Sunday, we hosted Miss College Park there,

9 yesterday.  I usually hold that at Alario's. 

10 We're not open on Sundays anymore to host it. 

11 So I flipped it to the Thirsty Turtle and

12 sponsored that event.

13             I mean, you were there for the

14 food.  I mean, you saw what we have there. 

15 What the capabilities are there.  I mean I've

16 done a lot of other things.

17             I've actually hosted, over

18 Christmas, we've lost a lot of business over

19 the Christmas time because of other issues

20 that we had with the capacity issues.

21             I lost a lot from NASA and

22 Swayle's and other entities, because we didn't
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1 have our capacity to accommodate these people. 

2 We did do the University of Maryland Police

3 Department, though, one of its divisions.

4             We also did the branch of the Fire

5 Department's Christmas party.  And there's a

6 lot of other people that are out there that I

7 cater to with Alario's, that's why Alario's

8 features within this thing.

9             I have a lot of patrons that are

10 going to be coming there on that basis.  I've

11 asked a lot of people to hold up and let me

12 just tweak that menu a little bit more, and

13 get my staff up to speed first.

14             That's one thing.  I've been in

15 business for over 27, over more than 27 years,

16 but in food aspect-wise, I know how to run

17 food. 

18             And you all know that I don't

19 drink.  That's one thing you all know that,

20 too.  You've all been there when I was on

21 Council.  I don't touch the stuff.

22             It's not that I'm an alcoholic, I
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1 just don't like it.  I brought Tom in because

2 he's probably one of the best security people

3 there is out there, in probably the state of

4 Maryland.

5             He actually has controlled most

6 places, where people have actually hired him,

7 consulted with Tom, just to bring in to clean

8 up their place.  That's why I brought him in

9 as a partner.

10             So he can keep an eye on things

11 for me and he knows exactly how to control

12 stuff.  One incident I had with Derek, I

13 actually has stepped away from the place,

14 literally about three hours before.

15             As soon as the incident came, I

16 was back down there within 20 minutes.  From

17 the time he came down there.  Like Linda said,

18 that adjustment was made immediately.  Now the

19 question is to say, like Linda said also, that

20 number, I got back out, I was there within 20

21 minutes.

22             If that number was there, I beg to
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1 question it, but I'm not, I don't know, the

2 counting number is different.

3             I mean you cannot, if you look in

4 a large establishment there's no way, if I can

5 ask all of you right now how many people did

6 you think you had in this room tonight with

7 College Perk.  Could you give me a number?

8             MR. BRAYMAN: That's a different

9 tactic on the questions, if you've read your

10 statement.  I just want to affirm, for the

11 record, that you're committing to long-term,

12 the officers being there.

13             MR. WANUCK: Yes, the officers are

14 on staff.  I'm working with Commander Davis,

15 I'm working with Commander Jago, specifically,

16 in these regards.

17             MR. BRAYMAN: And did the incident,

18 whichever one it may be or an incident

19 occurred.  It sounded like you said that

20 somebody thought it was going to be slow and

21 let the, let some of the police security

22 leave?
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1             So something did happen on that

2 one night?

3             MR. WANUCK: Something happened,

4 but from what I gather, and I have talked with

5 the officers, there was not a cutting.  I

6 mean, that for a fact because, and I checked

7 to see if, and I checked with the hospitals,

8 too.

9             And there was nobody logged for a

10 cutting.  There was a knife confiscated, which

11 our staff had confiscated, but that's the only

12 thing anybody found.  But there was a scuffle.

13             MR. BRAYMAN: I appreciate your

14 staff, as well, the diligence that we get to

15 the bottom of it.  But I just wanted to affirm

16 that, yes, something did happen when it went

17 down.  Now you're committing to it being up in

18 force and it sounds like it was an unfortunate

19 coincidence.

20             MR. WANUCK: Yes.

21             MR. BRAYMAN: The excessive

22 crowding or managing crowds.  Does someone
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1 just have, I mean we heard Mr. Ryan say

2 something but I wonder if we might be able to

3 get some similar type of commitment.

4             MR. HALL: I was actually there the

5 night that Derek had come in and expressed

6 some concerns.

7             And, as it states in there, we did

8 address them immediately.  And I've actually

9 taken additional steps.

10             What we found was that the

11 entertainment upstairs is tending to draw the

12 greater majority of the crowd.  So I've now

13 added entertainment downstairs.

14             So we now have a much better flow. 

15 And it's easily visible now, the flow.  And it

16 was a concern and you know, Derek did come

17 down with a number and I didn't question it at

18 all.

19             My number was different, sir, than

20 his number, but all I did was try to alleviate

21 the problem.  And I asked him to bear with me

22 while I closed the upstairs down and let the



9d4ce5fc-f914-47fa-8441-3a1173a27e98

202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross and Co., Inc.

Page 34

1 downstairs, because there was, we were no

2 where near capacity downstairs.

3             So we simply stopped the flow one

4 way and let them come down and proceed to the

5 downstairs.  Now that I have entertainment

6 downstairs, it's a lot easier to control.  So

7 hopefully that will help a great deal.

8             MR. BRAYMAN: I mean I understand

9 that it's probably difficult to get an exact

10 count instantaneously, but at least your

11 experience with working Code Enforcement on

12 that, was that reasonable?

13             MR. HALL: Yes, I thought he, you

14 know, he seems to be a man of character and I

15 just, I want to work with you guys in every

16 way possible.  

17             I want to have a long term

18 relationship and so I have no problem with it.

19             MR. BRAYMAN: Well, I could also

20 say that we're obtaining an affirmation that

21 there will be a long term commitment to

22 working with Code Enforcement on the
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1 management of the crowd.

2             It sounds like you might have had

3 the answer already, but time will tell.

4             MR. HALL: I'm trying.

5             MR. BRAYMAN: You know, give them

6 something to look at and they'll probably

7 migrate to it.

8             MR. HALL: Right, right.

9             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay, all right. 

10 Well, at least for me, I've had my questions

11 answered from the License Holder at this

12 point.  So, any other hands?  Mr. Perry.

13             MR. PERRY: The menu that we were

14 looking at, that's going to be available when? 

15 I mean, and I know it's available now, but how

16 long?

17             MR. HALL: It's available now.

18             MR. WANUCK: You can have it right

19 now, sir.

20             MR. PERRY: Hours of the day?

21             MR. WANUCK: That menu, that's

22 going right through basically 11:00, and then
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1 we go to a limited, we go to a bar menu after

2 11:00.

3             MR. BRAYMAN: So it would be 11:00

4 a.m. to 11:00 p.m, and then a bar menu will

5 commence after that?

6             MR. PERRY: Okay, now that menu -- 

7             MR. BRAYMAN: Hold on.  Did we, did

8 everybody hear the answer now?  Eleven to

9 11:00, that menu, and 11:00 p.m. to close, a 

10 bar menu.

11             MR. HALL: Yes, sir.

12             MR. PERRY: Okay, then the menu

13 that there is available both upstairs,

14 downstairs and in the little one?

15             MR. HALL: It is indeed.

16             MR. PERRY: And there's sit down

17 places in all three of those for somebody to

18 sit down and eat some of that $7.95 chow?

19             MR. HALL: Yes, sir.

20             (Laughter.)

21             MR. PERRY: Okay, thank you.

22             MR. BRAYMAN: All right, thank you,
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1 Mr. Perry.  Ms. Stullich.

2             MS. STULLICH: Thank you, Mr.

3 Mayor.  Alan, I  know you were waiting a long

4 time to open up and so I know it feels real

5 good for you to finally be open for business

6 and I congratulate you.

7             My main concern really is about

8 safety, about public safety.  Because I have

9 heard reports from people, not patronizing

10 your business, but passing by, who felt that

11 it wasn't that safe of an environment.

12             One person, who actually was here

13 earlier, but he didn't make it through the

14 very lengthy, earlier hearing that we had, was

15 walking past your establishment late and right

16 next to him somebody hit somebody else over

17 the head with a pipe and maybe that wasn't

18 reported.

19             But, he saw it and it certainly

20 made him feel unsafe.  And I've heard other

21 reports that there's sort of a disorderliness

22 outside, you know.
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1             And I'm just wondering if you're

2 seeing that, what you think you can do about

3 it.  And if I can just throw one other thing

4 out there before you answer.

5             One of the concerns I have is if

6 there's a particular business practices that

7 may encourage people to drink heavily, such as

8 having cheap drinks.

9             You know, I worry that if you have

10 cheap drinks, it encourages people to drink,

11 you know, maybe they're going to drink a lot

12 anyway, but do you, are you concerned about

13 people coming to your establishment and

14 drinking excessively and getting out of

15 control because they're drinking too much, and

16 what do you think you can do about that

17 problem as well?

18             MR. WANUCK: I'm going to have

19 Thomas take that one.

20             MR. HALL: I actually have been

21 working Derek, because he mentioned to me a

22 little bit of a problem with the crowd.  So we
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1 went out and bought stanchions, some

2 guidelines that we've put down and we tried to

3 contain the people.

4             Which is something in the very

5 beginning we didn't do.  So, in essence, you

6 had the crowd pretty much blocking the

7 sidewalk which would cause people to bump into

8 people and that could go places we don't want

9 it to go.

10             So we put stanchions down the

11 sidewalk now and we do have security walk down

12 and keep the people within the stanchions. 

13 And we think that that's gone a long way to

14 express some of the concerns that you've just

15 brought up, we think it's helping a lot.

16             And we also keep the officer

17 relatively close to the door, a large amount

18 of the time, during that period.  And that

19 period is a limited period.

20             Probably, say from 11:00 to 11:30,

21 until about 1:00.  About a two hour period

22 when it's a little bit excessive, if it's
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1 going to be a busy night.

2             And so we have addressed it. 

3 That's what we're doing currently to try to

4 address those issues out front.

5             MR. WANUCK: I also want to address

6 Stephanie.  The question about the pipe, I'm

7 concerned about that one. 

8             Because I was outside most of the

9 nights and I probably would have known about

10 that.  So I'd like to know who that person was

11 and address that.  Because I didn't see it or

12 here it and we also keep our officers after

13 hours.

14             They're there, when we close at

15 3:00, they're there until 3:30.  So they're

16 there after the hours to make sure that people

17 leave the establishment and get off the

18 streets.

19             That was part of the coverage when

20 we set up originally and our officers are

21 still there.  So when people are leaving, our

22 officers are down there and making sure the
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1 patrons are out and get going where they're

2 supposed to be going.

3             We have them go around and make

4 sure they go off on their way, and make sure

5 there is not incidents.  So, I'd like to know

6 when that incident happened and the person who

7 it is, because I'd like to definitely, if he

8 saw it, I'd like to know.

9             And, one, if he did see it, why

10 didn't he report it?

11             MS. STULLICH: I think he just

12 wanted to get out of there.

13             MR. BRAYMAN: Let's just see that

14 about the name.  We'll just maybe try to

15 communicate that off-line.

16             MS. STULLICH: Perhaps.

17             MR. BRAYMAN: Perhaps, okay.  If

18 it's going to be -- 

19             MS. STULLICH: I don't know if he

20 wants to, you know, be involved in that way.

21             MR. BRAYMAN: Right.

22             MS. STULLICH: But can you respond
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1 to the issue about excessive drinking and

2 prices that may encourage that or contribute

3 to that?

4             MR. HALL: I understand exactly

5 what you're saying and we do have certain

6 nights where drinks are cheaper than other

7 nights.  I would love to raise the price of my

8 drinks, however I have a very large

9 establishment with a large amount of expenses

10 and I need to be at least competitive in the

11 market place.

12             That's my only concern.  But we,

13 our busiest nights are when we have the most

14 expensive drinks.  So it's only on the

15 uncompetitive nights when I'm trying to

16 compete with the drink prices maybe a little

17 lower than I'd even like to have them, I want

18 to make as much money as possible.

19             MS. CARTER: Now, your staff is all

20 alcohol awareness certified?

21             MR. HALL: We have, our staff has

22 been TAM certified, Techniques of Alcohol
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1 management certified, yes.

2             MS. CARTER: And as part of that

3 training process they learn to identify people

4 that have had too much to drink?

5             MR. HALL: Correct.

6             MS. CARTER: In order to prevent it

7 from happening.

8             MS. STULLICH: Okay, that's good to

9 know. What is the cheapest price that you

10 charge for a beer and for a rail drink?

11             MR. HALL: The cheapest price, we

12 never go below $2.00 for a bottled beer.  We

13 do have a night where we charge $1.00 for a 12

14 ounce draft.

15             And the cheapest price we have for

16 a drink is only one night a week that we have

17 this price.  It's on Wednesday night and it

18 was do to our investigation of the market

19 place, and it is $1.00.

20             MS. STULLICH: That seems pretty

21 low.

22             MR. HALL: Agreed.
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1             MS. STULLICH: I know that's not

2 necessarily something that the Liquor Board is

3 going to consider, but I would ask you and,

4 you know, as responsible business owners, to

5 think about that.

6             MR. HALL: Yes, ma'am, I have no

7 problem with doing that.  And I'll try to

8 actually come up with some solutions.  I'll

9 take a good look at everything this week for

10 you.

11             MS. STULLICH: Thanks.  And I have

12 one other question, which is that do you

13 charge cover charges and to what extent is

14 your business plan based on, you know,

15 offsetting lower liquor prices with cover

16 charges or you don't do that?  I know some bar

17 owners do that.

18             MR. HALL: You know, my decision

19 basically was based on just the

20 competitiveness of the market place, taking a

21 look at what other establishments are charging

22 in terms of bar charges.
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1             There are times when we have

2 entertainment, there are times we charge cover

3 charge selectively.  Sometimes ladies are

4 free.  Sometimes we let people in before

5 10:00.  All that kind of stuff does go on, but

6 we do have cover charges at times, yes.

7             MS. STULLICH: But it's not like

8 certain nights of the week you always have

9 cover charges?  It's more tied to occasions

10 when you have entertainment?

11             MR. HALL: We generally have cover

12 charges certain nights of the week, but I'm

13 very, very easy on it.  Because we've

14 discovered that not everybody wants to pay a

15 cover charge.

16             So we have to be very careful, you

17 know.  

18             MS. STULLICH: Thank you.

19             MR. HALL: You're welcome.

20             MR. BRAYMAN: If I may just add

21 that with respect to liquor prices, there has

22 been a time when the Liquor Board did get very
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1 interested in liquor prices, after some State

2 Representatives had asked, at least at that

3 time I believe it was $.50 rails, that was the

4 headlines.  I'll just put that forward because

5 I think the Liquor Board asked a lot of

6 establishments to come down and talk to them

7 about what they were doing, at the time.  

8             MR. HALL: Well, just I'd like to

9 make this commitment.  Our prices will never

10 go lower than they current are.  And I'd like

11 to bring them up, if I could,

12             Because the profit margin is not

13 where I'd like it to be.  So we're going to

14 look at what she, is it Stephanie, I'm sorry. 

15 Yeah, we're going to look at this very closely

16 and I'll do whatever I can to try to be a

17 responsible part of the community, ma'am.

18             MS. STULLICH: Thank you.

19             MR. HALL: You're welcome.

20             MR. BRAYMAN: Mr. Cook.

21             MR. COOK: I just wanted to ask do

22 you know how long that building was empty
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1 before you made a huge capital investment of

2 it?

3             MR. WANUCK: Almost two and a half

4 years.

5             MR. COOK: And how large was your

6 capital investment to be able to open up and

7 then get the kitchen up to par?

8             MR. WANUCK: Over a million.

9             MR. COOK: Over a million.  And how

10 long have you been open now?

11             MS. CARTER: December 3rd.

12             MR. WANUCK: December 3rd we

13 started.

14             MR. COOK: Thanks for the

15 investment in our community.

16             MR. BRAYMAN: Anyone else?  Okay,

17 I'm going start with you, Mr. Perry.

18             MR. PERRY: I guess this is for

19 Mrs. Carter or Ms. Carter.  Linda, what

20 responsibility does a License Owner have for

21 the line that's on public space?

22             MS. CARTER: Legally?  Or pursuant
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1 to what the Board might say?

2             MR. PERRY: Well, let's go both

3 ways.

4             MS. CARTER: Legally, I think

5 there's no responsibility.  The Board, and

6 it's not part of the licensed premises, the

7 Board would ask the Licensees to maintain it.

8             I think if it became riotous, the

9 Board would try and intervene.  But, you know,

10 somebody bumping somebody, there's, the Board

11 is not going to take action, I don't think.

12             MR. PERRY: Now, that's my concern. 

13 Is that Mr. Wanuck is taking steps to control

14 a line, that really isn't his responsibility

15 once it gets past the edge of his building.

16             So from there on to wherever it

17 goes, up the Lehigh, it's not his.  And you

18 know I had the same situation when I was a

19 Teen Club Moderator.

20             And they'd say Mr. Perry, there's

21 going to be a fight over there.  I said, fine,

22 let Prince George's County handle it.  Because
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1 they get out of my dance, I didn't worry about

2 them.  And that's the question that I have.

3             MS. CARTER: But the flip side of

4 that, though, and you're absolutely right,

5 from a purely legal point of view, I think

6 you're absolutely right.

7             From being socially responsible, I

8 think Alan and Tom would tell you, we're going

9 to do everything we can to ensure that, that

10 the Thirsty Turtle has a reputation that will

11 attract people that will help to preserve that

12 million dollar investment.

13             MR. PERRY: Oh, I understand that

14 and I appreciate that and to keep the sidewalk

15 open so that anybody else, like Stephanie's

16 sister who wants to walk up and down through

17 there, won't have any problem with that, I

18 think is a very good thing.

19             But to push the onus on the

20 operator of the establishment, it to me

21 stretches it a little bit.  I thank you very

22 much for you answer.
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1             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay.  I believe I

2 disagree with both of you, at least in part,

3 on that last dialogue, but Ms. Stullich you

4 had a question for, like the Liquor Board, and

5 we do have some Liquor Inspectors here.

6             But is it germane to this hearing? 

7 Or is it overall how liquor -- 

8             MS. STULLICH: It really is an

9 overall question and I'd be happy for any

10 opportunity to discuss that.  It doesn't have

11 to be right now.

12             MR. BRAYMAN: Let me just ask,

13 though.  John, are you going to be staying for

14 the next hearing?  Okay.  So maybe when we

15 conclude that, we could then just, so that

16 it's not part of any of the hearings?  All

17 right, okay.

18             MS. CARTER: They're used to

19 working nights.

20             (Laughter.)

21             MR. BRAYMAN: Ms. Carter, we're a

22 lot earlier than some nights you've seen.
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1             MS. CARTER: Oh, yes, Mr. Mayor,

2 absolutely, I appreciate this.

3             MR. BRAYMAN: Well, look, you've

4 heard me say that I expect next Tuesday for us

5 to resolve what our position is on all the

6 liquor licenses.

7             But understanding, one, the

8 unfortunate scheduling and Mr. Wanuck did have

9 representation here tonight.  I wish I had

10 known that, I might have bumped it then.

11             And I thought I was, but obviously

12 I wasn't.  But, let me just, at this point in

13 time, does anyone on the Council expect that

14 they're going to have concerns enough next

15 week on Mr. Wanuck's to present opposition?

16             It doesn't mean that we won't, but 

17 my point is, is that I would hope that Mr

18 Wanuck might want to be able to come by

19 himself.

20             And I would even commit to that if

21 we do oppose it, we'll postpone that

22 opposition to the 26th, and then you can bring
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1 Ms. Carter back to -- 

2             MS. CARTER: He appreciates that.

3             (Laughter.)

4             MR. BRAYMAN: Alan, I'm just trying

5 to think of fairness here.  But, does anybody

6 object to that?  So, what we will do, if

7 there's some objection to us, you know, if

8 we're going to object to it next week, then we

9 might move on the other applications or

10 license renewals, but not this one.  Bump it

11 to when he could say, Ms. Carter, I need you

12 back there to the city.

13             All right?  And that way, if I'm

14 reading it right, he'd be able to save himself

15 an attorney bill next week.  Okay?  Maybe not

16 if we postpone it.

17             But, okay, well not hearing any

18 objection, hopefully that will prevail and

19 we'll resolve it next week.  But, okay, so,

20 with that then, did you have anything more you

21 needed to add?  I'm going to conclude the

22 hearing.
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1             Oh, oh, there's people that want

2 to testify, that's right, I apologize.  Oh,

3 my, you all want to continue it on.  Okay, all

4 right, let me see, first hand.

5             No, Mr. Friedson, no, you go

6 first.  You're closest.

7             MR. FRIEDSON: I'm getting royal

8 treatment today.  I got applause earlier.

9             MR. BRAYMAN: No, it's strategy on

10 my part.  Please, name and address and two

11 minutes.

12             MR. FRIEDSON: Andrew Friedson,

13 4615 Norwich.  First of all, Ms. Stullich made

14 a point way earlier about the Diamondback and

15 I just wanted to point out that we can all

16 share in the fact that the Diamondback isn't

17 always completely and utterly accurate.

18             Not saying that this particular

19 case it's not, I just wanted to point that

20 out, we all share in that issue.  But I do

21 want to say that I think that we discussed the

22 amount of time and the capital investment that
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1 was put into this.

2             And I think tonight we've seen a

3 true willingness of the property owners to

4 work with the city and with the Council on

5 issues that have come up.

6             I think there have been some valid

7 issues, but it seems that all of those issues

8 have either been resolved or have at least

9 made serious progress to resolving them.

10             And so I think it's really

11 important to really focus on that aspect and

12 the commitment to continue to work with the

13 Council and with the Mayor on these issues.

14             One concern that I did share with

15 the Council, that I'm very glad and wanted to

16 publicly say that's been handled, is the

17 uniformed police officers on the four nights

18 a week and on special events.

19             Two officers, I think that's

20 really important for safety and for crowd

21 control and for other issues and response

22 times if there are incidents that come up and
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1 for just a natural deterrents for potentially

2 unsafe people or situations that might come

3 up.

4             And I think that that has been

5 committed here and has been addressed and I

6 think that is really important.  So, I hope

7 that you will vote in favor. 

8             I think that this business has

9 been opened a very short amount of time.  It

10 has certainly had a few issues along the way,

11 but has really shown a commitment to working

12 those issues out.

13             I think has really done a good job

14 in that regard.  And so I would hope that the

15 Mayor and Council, when making this decision,

16 takes that into serious consideration and

17 doesn't go in a negative direction here where

18 I see seriously positive progress.

19             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay, Tom, good

20 evening again.  We're going to run you through

21 the same routine.

22             MR. JOHNS: It's kind of fun, I'll
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1 have to come to more of these.

2             (Laughter.)

3             MR. JOHNS: Thank you very much. 

4 My name is Thomas Johns, I live at 9516 49th

5 Avenue, College Park.  I've been a resident

6 here since 1965. 

7             And I'd like to just say, in

8 support of Alan and the Thirsty Turtle and

9 Alario's, the integrity that I've seen with

10 his establishments since I've eaten at

11 Alario's since he was up between Merchant's

12 and Jerry's.

13             And then the new establishment

14 that's up behind the Barnside.  This guy, I've

15 called him before and I had to go orders and

16 they would forget maybe some small thing in

17 the to go order and he'd send somebody out to

18 correct the order.

19             Okay?  I've been partying in this

20 town since the Varsity Grill, okay?  The

21 Varsity Grill, the Paragon, all these places

22 in College Park, you know, I've been here and
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1 I've enjoyed the establishments and I've liked

2 the evolution of things that have happened in

3 College Park, including the Thirsty Turtle

4 here, that's now a new establishment.

5             I'd hate to see all these liquor

6 licenses pulled because of, you know, like

7 just things that are just the nature of having

8 an establishment like that.

9             I think that, you know, there

10 should be some consideration of the fact that

11 where there's alcohol and there's people,

12 sometimes there's going to be an incident.

13             Not because of the establishment,

14 but because of people's nature.  So there is

15 going to be problems with all these places,

16 you know, at some point in time.

17             So I don't think that should be

18 taken into consideration as closing them,

19 pulling their liquor license.  It's the nature

20 of the beast.

21             We're human, we all know this. 

22 So, I don't know, my hat is off to this guy
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1 with this endeavor here in College Park.  The

2 place has always been there as a place you

3 could go to and have some fun.

4             And, Mr. Perry, did you have

5 anything to do with the Teen Club that used to

6 be in the basement?

7             MR. PERRY: This was in Firehouse.

8             MR. JOHNS: In the `60s?  I used to

9 come here in the `60s, to a Teen Club that was

10 in this basement.

11             MR. PERRY: I'm not that old.

12             (Laughter.)

13             MR. JOHNS: Oh, neither am I.

14             (Laughter.)

15             MR. BRAYMAN: Okay, is there anyone

16 else?  Okay, again, I would ask the Council to

17 next week we'll bring this up.  I have made a

18 commitment to Mr. Wanuck that if we're going

19 to oppose it next week, that we then postpone

20 at least that license consideration or our

21 opinion of that to at least a time when he can

22 have his attorney there.
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1             Which would, our formal session

2 would be the 26th, I believe.  We could

3 actually take it up at a work session if that

4 worked out with your scheduled.

5             And it will be the third Tuesday

6 in February, as well.  So, I appreciate you

7 all allowing me to maintain that commitment,

8 if we go that direction.

9             Okay?  Then I will conclude the

10 hearing as to have been held.

11             (Whereupon, the proceedings in the

12 above-entitled matter were concluded at 10:42

13 p.m.)

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22
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